MINUTES OF THE PLANNING BOARD REGULAR MEETING OF PISCATAWAY TOWNSHIP HELD ON AUGUST 8, 2018


The Regular Meeting of the Piscataway Planning Board was called to order at 7:30 P.M. in the Department of Public Works, 505 Sidney Road, Piscataway, New Jersey by Chairman Carlton.

Chairperson Smith stated:  IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE OPEN PUBLIC MEETING ACT, ADEQUATE NOTICE OF THIS MEETING WAS PROVIDED IN THE FOLLOWING WAYS:


*Posted on the bulletin board of the Municipal Building


  and made available through the Township Clerk;


*Notice published in the Courier News;


*Notice sent to The Star Ledger;


*Notice made available through the Township Librarians.
ROLL CALL:  Chairperson Smith, Mayor Wahler, Rev. Kenney, Dennis Espinosa, Councilwoman Cahill
ABSENT:  Dawn Corcoran-Gardella, Paul Carlton and Carol Saunders
Also present: Chris Nelson, Esq., Attorney, Peter Van den Kooy, PP and Laura Buckley (Planning Board Recording Secretary); James Kinneally, Esq. (Scion application only)
It was determined that a quorum was present by roll call. 
4.  
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

5.  
SWEARING IN OF PROFESSIONALS:  Peter Van den Kooy, CME Associates
6. 
ADOPTION OF RESOLUTIONS TO MEMORIALIZE ACTION TAKEN AT THE 
REGULAR MEETING OF JULY 11, 2018:

(a)
18-PB-22

River Road Fire Co., Inc.





Site Plan





Block 6807, Lot 1.01; Zone: R-10





102 Netherwood Avenue





Application was Approved.
MOTION was made by Carol Saunders to memorialize the Resolution, seconded by Chairperson Smith.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Rev. Kenney, Dennis Espinosa and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion. 

(b)
18-PB-
24/25

RG Urban Renewal, LLC





Site Plan and Minor Subdivison





Block 3502, Lot 6.04; Zone: Redevelopment





171 River Road





Application was Approved.

MOTION was made by Carol Saunders to memorialize the Resolution, seconded by Chairperson Smith.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Rev. Kenney, Dennis Espinosa and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion. 

7. 
ADOPTION OF MINUTES TO MEMORIALIZE ACTION TAKEN AT THE REGULAR 
MEETING OF JULY 11, 2018:
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Cahill to memorialize the minutes from the regular meeting of August 8, 2018; seconded by Paul Carlton. ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Rev. Kenney, Dennis Espinosa and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.
Chairperson Smith states that there are a few postponements for this evening:
(a)
# 8 on the agenda, 17-PB-49/50V, Humanscale Corp., has been postponed until Sept. 12, 2018-
No further notice will be required. 
(b)
# 16 on the agenda, 18-PB-31/32V, PAL IV Associates, LLC, has been postponed until Sept. 
12, 2018-No further 
notice will be required. 
Mr. Nelson also states that he has a conflict with the first application on the agenda, Scion Realty, so Mr. James Kinneally will be sitting in for him for this application. 
9.
18-PB-21

Scion Realty, LLC




Major Subdivision





Block 2704, Lot 6.01; Zone: R-20





550 William Street & Blackford Avenue





Applicant proposes to
subdivide existing property into four conforming lots.

VARIANCES REQUIRED:
No variances are required at this time.


Action to be taken prior to November 8, 2018


      

Attorney:  Bob Smith & Associates

Bob Smith, Attorney, is here to represent the applicant. The property is located at 550 William Street and what the applicant is seeking is a four (4) lot subdivision; conforming in every way. There are not any variances sought. He has one witness for this application who is their engineer Kevin Page from Page-Mueller Engineering; he is accepted by the Board and is sworn in to testify. Mr. Page states that it is a single 2.1 acre tract with frontage on William Street as well as a small stem on Blackford Avenue. It also has frontage on a paper street to the rear of the property; there is about 12 feet that jogs out on Mea Lane also. There are some existing buildings on the property right now; a house, a large barn, multiple sheds and garages. Everything is intended to be removed and the applicant is proposing four (4) lots which will be 20,000 square foot minimum each. Three of the lots will front on William Street and the fourth will be on Blackford Avenue where the garage currently is located. 
Mr. Smith asks Mr. Page if he has had a chance to review the staff reports for the application; he has. Mr. Smith states that in the file, there should be a letter from Middlesex County dated July 2, 2018. There is a report from the Director of Public Works stating that there should be a lateral clean-out for sanitary sewer for each home; they will comply. There is a report from Ms. Corcoran stating that there are no variances requested at this time. 
In reference to the report from CME Associates:

7(a) 
“The applicant should provide testimony discussing the existing conditions on the site, including 
the proposed removal of all existing improvements”; Mr. Page states that there is an existing 
house with a garage and there are about eight (8) buildings of various sizes that will be removed 
as stated in prior testimony. 
7(b) 
“The applicant should provide testimony addressing the requirements of Chapter 30 of the Township Code, regarding the tree removal and replacement, as it appears that there may be 

some tree removal associated with the proposed development”. Mr. Page states that where the proposed homes are going, it is fairly wide open. He isn’t saying that an individual tree won’t be removed, but the bulk of the trees which run along the southern boundary that is against Hobart Avenue will 
be retained. The house on Blackford will be where the garage is. The house on proposed lot 6.02 is being built right where the existing home is. Lot 6.03 is where a garage and another building are. 
The one all the way to the east, lot 6.04 is being built where the location of another building is. Mr. Smith states that they will comply with the tree removal ordinance as required. 
7(c)
“ The applicant should confirm that there are no environmental constraints on the property”. Mr. 
Page states that there are no constraints on the property, however, the property to the south 
designated as lot 6.01 is impacted by wetlands with a wetlands buffer. 
7(d)
“Plans indicate that the proposed dwellings on the property are conceptual. The applicant should provide testimony discussing the potential dwellings on the property. Will they have decks, porches, patios or any other accessory structures?” Mr. Page states that the client did provide us with architectural plans. The rectangles shown on the plans are 40 feet in depth and 60 feet wide, 2400 square feet each. The houses on the architectural plans are smaller than the footprint on the plans, he is sure that they will have some kind of decking in the yards; besides that, he doesn’t know what they will do ten years from now. Mr. Smith states that the decks will conform with the setbacks as required. 

7(e)
“The applicant should confirm whether sidewalk is proposed along Blackford Avenue in 
addition to the 5-foot wide sidewalk easement proposed along William Street.” Mr. Page states 
that it doesn’t show on the plans, but as discussed in the workshop meeting, they will be putting 
in the sidewalks as requested. They will also fix or replace any existing sidewalk that will be 
necessary.

7(f)
“We defer to the Board Engineer regarding any necessary grading, utility and storm water 
improvements”. Mr. Smith stats that if Mr. Carley has any issues in his report, they will comply.
 7(g)
“The applicant should provide testimony regarding the status of outside agency approvals”. Mr. Smith states that they have already stated that there is Middlesex County approval in the file.

Mr. Smith states that that concludes all of the comments in the planners report; Mr. Peter Van den Kooy

agrees and states that all of his concerns have been addressed. 
Mr. Smith states that it is time for the staff report dated July 24, 2018:
1.  
“ The grading, storm water management, and utility plans need to be approved by the Township 


Engineer, Charles Carley”, agreed.

2. 
“The proposed 5’ easement for the sidewalk should be for municipal purposes”, agreed. 

3. 
 “ A quit claim deed for the lot identified as, questionable title, needs to be provided”. Mr. Page 
states that on the map it is triangular on the corner of Mia Lane and William Street; the northeast 
corner. They do not own it, it is not on their survey, but they will provide a quit claim deed as 
requested. 
4.
“The driveway apron and sidewalk detail should be revised to note that the concrete has to be 
4,500 psi”; they agree.

5. 
“ The driveway detail should be revised to show a minimum of 6” of dga stone with the 2” of 


surface course pavement”; they will comply.
6. 
 ‘Sidewalk and street trees need to be installed along the Blackford Avenue frontage. Typical 
sidewalk and tree planting details should be added to the plans”; they will comply.

7. 
 “Any broken or damaged curb and sidewalk along all frontages need to be replaced”; they will 
comply. 

 8.  
“Any dead or missing street trees (Kwanzan Cherry) along William Street need to be replaced”; 
they will comply.


9.  
“The half width of Mea Lane, adjacent to this property needs to be improved from William 
Street to the end of the Hobart Avenue right-of-way. The appropriate details should be 
provided”. 

Mr. Smith states that this is the only issue that they have and they don’t agree. He 
asks Mr. Page what is the extent of the frontage that they have on Mea Lane? Mr. Page states 12.37 feet. He also states that Mea Lane is a gravel driveway that is used by the house across the street on lot 4. Mr. Smith states that there needs to be a rational relationship between the request for improvements and the application in front of the Board. He states that three (3) lots have access on William Street and the fourth lot has access on Blackford Avenue. They have nothing to do with Mea Lane except the 12 feet on the back of the property. Mr. Smith would like Mr. Page to explain why this would be a bad idea. Mr. Page states that there are a couple of things. Number one, he prepared a sketch to hand out which is marked as A-1; it is a clearer rendition of the Mea Lane area. Mr. Page states that it shows the 12 foot of frontage and the impact that it would have on lot 4. If you start in the corner, the existing setback for lot 4 home to the existing 25 foot right-of-way is about 13.3 feet where 40 is required. If they said, as a Municipality, they would like to improve this, they would also have to give 12 and ½ feet which means the right-of-way would be 10” off of his foundation. The curb line would be less than 12 feet from his foundation; it would also wipe out most of his driveway. Mr. Page states that he drove by the property this evening and there were about 4 or 5 cars in the driveway area. As he sees it, the only people using Mea Lane are those on lot 4 and they are using it as their personal driveway. He understands the normal practices for additional right-of-way, but this spot isn’t a good idea. They can say they are required to pay for 12 feet of curb and 12 feet of sidewalk; it is unlikely that this area would ever be improved. His personal opinion is not to have this improved. 


Mr. Kinneally states that this is a decision that the Board has to make. The staff report asks that half of the width of Mea Lane be improved, but it is the Board’s decision whether or not they would like this improved by the applicant. The condition could be put in the resolution; the applicant does not need to agree to the condition and can always have it brought to litigation and go to New Brunswick. Mayor Wahler states that DPW plows that portion now even though it’s gravel and a substandard road. We don’t have many of them in Town but this one is a challenge. He believes a half width should be done right now and knows it will be a challenge to do a full width since the other house is so close. There are other properties in Town that some people driveways are actually Township property. 

Mr. Smith states that there is a fair response to this; if the Town believes that these existing conditions for years should be remedied, they are willing to pay their fair share. They have done an engineering estimate for the pavement, sidewalks and curbs for the 12 feet of their frontage. It is actually the Towns frontage and there needs to be a rational relationship between the improvements that they ask for and the development that is here before the Board. This is not a 200 lot subdivision, this is a 4 lot subdivision and the applicant is willing to pay their fair share. The four people that will be in the new homes will never use that frontage on Mea Lane and the applicant wants to be cooperative but half width of curbs 

and sidewalks becomes very expensive for such a small project. Mr. Smith states that if they want to impose it they can, but they are not agreeing to it; it does nothing for this property. 


Rev. Kenney states that you can’t do just half of the road. Mr. Smith states that this is why they would like to pay their fair share and it should be a Township project. The road has nothing to do with the access of any of the proposed lots. Councilwoman Cahill states that what the standard is will never be 

able to be obtained so she would like to know what to do then. They won’t put a road that close to someone’s house; it wouldn’t be fair to the current homeowner so what would the compromise be. Mr. Page states that the current RSI standards for paving width for local streets is 28 feet. Mr. Smith states that any homes to the rear of Hobart Avenue are serviced by Wagner Avenue; there isn’t a ton of people here asking to have the road improved. The driveway has been there for a very long time and the road itself would do a lot of damage to lot 4. 

Mr. Van den Kooy asks what kind of research has been done to see who actually owns the small piece on Mea Lane that is labeled “questionable title”.  Mr. Page states that they were provided a deed and did their survey off of that deed. The property had been surveyed by Fisk a number of years ago and they had the same results. This deed and survey match and the applicant does not own it but they will still do a quick claim deed to the Town; they are not interested in the property. In his opinion, the Town should take the money because when you piece-meal roads together, it never comes out right. The grading is off and won’t match, the water run-off doesn’t work the way it is intended. 


Mayor Wahler states at this point, the applicant has made a good point. Also, the adjacent lot owner could build a driveway on the other side of the house since this piece isn’t theirs anyway so let’s take that out of the equation. Mr. Smith agrees. Councilwoman Cahill states that it is only a half width, but the full would come up to the owner’s foundation if ever done. Mr. Page states that there is gravel down to Myrtle Avenue; there is a hammer head (like a cul-de-sac) so you can turn around. He doesn’t know if any of the five (5) homes that front Myrtle, the other homes front on Wagner, he doesn’t think that anyone would ever go down there. Wagner has a fully functioning intersection. He states that you really don’t want to encourage traffic to go down there. Mr. Smith states that they are willing to pay their fair share. Mr. Page states that he used union rates not contractor rates for the cost estimate and it came out to $1,884.00. The cost estimate is marked as A-2. 

Mayor Wahler states that he would be able to accept the applicants proposal, but if it goes to light that they do own the property, the quit claim deed is in effect. Mr. Smith agrees, they will do the quit claim deed. If it is found out that the property is indeed theirs, then they will have to do the improvements all along Mea Lane as per Mr. Hinterstein’s report. Chairperson Smith opens it up to the public/closed; she asks for a motion.
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Cahill to Approve the application; Rev. Henry Kenney seconded the motion.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Rev. Kenney, Dennis Espinosa and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.

Mr. Nelson has come back to the Board; Mr. Kinneally has exited. 
FINAL MAJOR SUBDIVISION
10.
18-PB-23

Frank Morano




Final Major Subdivision






Block 3610, Lot 2.01 & 4.01, Zone: R-15





17A & 19 Maplehurst Lane




Applicant is in front of the Board for Final Subdivision.

             Action to be taken prior to October 13, 2018


      


 Attorney:  John Sullivan

John Sullivan, the Attorney, is here to represent the applicant. He states that they are here for a final major subdivision for Block 3610, Lots 2.01 and 4.01 in which the preliminary subdivision has already been approved. He believes that all the conditions of the prior resolution have been met. They have approval from 
Middlesex County and have submitted revised plans and the plots. They have provided their bond estimate as well as the legal description for the dedication. The only question that they had is about the water line for the existing home; he went through the minutes of the last meeting and it was one year or issuance of the CO whichever is first. 
There are also some sheds that need to be removed, he didn’t see a time frame for that. Once the final map is filed, they are going to close on the 50 foot parcel that is being subdivided off so they would like to be able to do that work after they close title on that. They can get the work started within 30 days of the closing. Mr. Nelson states that why do they need a timeframe if they can do it as soon as they take title. He doesn’t see any reason to put in a time frame since they won’t get a CO or even building permits without doing that work. Mayor Wahler states that there is going to be sidewalks and curbs; is there going to be a retaining wall. Mr. Nelson states that that was all done at the preliminary hearing; they wouldn’t be in front of the Board for final if they hadn’t met the other conditions of the prior resolution. 
Mr. Sullivan states that they would like the Board to grant final approval and whatever the Board sees fit in the time frame. Mr. Nelson states that there is no time frame but they could not get a CO before everything is complete. Chairperson opens it up to the public/closed.

MOTION was made by Rev. Henry Kenney to Approve the application; Councilwoman Cahill seconded the motion.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Rev. Kenney, Dennis Espinosa and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.

MINOR SUBDIVISION
11.
15-PB-40

Grand Estates, LLC




Minor Subdivision





Block 8001, Lot 7.05





1108 Brookside Road





Applicant requests an extension of time for a previously approved 




minor subdivision.





Attorney:  Bob Smith & Associates




Action to be taken prior to October 13, 2018

Bob Smith, Attorney, is here to represent the applicant. He states that even though it states they are here for a subdivision, the Board knows that it is really more like an extension of time. The time expired to perfect the subdivision. The land use law is very specific that if you subdivide properties, you have to file a deed or a plat within a certain amount of days. This is a classic catch 22; before the deed can be signed. The ball got dropped and the time elapsed. He would like to Board to approve the subdivision that was approved back in 2015/2016; he even advertised for the variance that was granted at that time.
The property has been reviewed, approved, the bonds have now been filed, and it’s up to the Board to reaffirm the application. If approved, tomorrow they will ask for the signed deeds for the subdivision. Mr. Nelson states that the variance runs with the land. Chairperson Smith opens it up to the public/closed.
MOTION was made by Rev. Henry Kenney to Approve  the application with the variance approval; Chairperson Smith seconded the motion.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Rev. Kenney, Dennis Espinosa and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.

Mr. Smith would like to ask the Board to memorialize the resolution this evening. Mr. Nelson states that the resolution has been drafted if the Board is willing to act on it.
MINOR SUBDIVISION
12.
17-PB-18

John Hanrahan

17-PB-19V

Minor Subdivision





Block 8604, Lot 10





Commonwealth & International





Applicant requests an extension of time for a previously approved 




minor subdivision.





Attorney:  Donald Whitelaw





Action to be taken prior to November 1, 2018

Donald Whitelaw, Attorney, is here to represent the applicant Mr. Hanrahan sitting to his right. In a similar fashion to Mr. Smith’s presentation they also have similar situation. Approval was granted for a two-lot minor subdivision with no variances; there was a pre-existing condition for the front yard setback for the house which is to remain. The subdivision was not perfected in a timely manner so we are here for a resubmission as well.
Mr. Whitelaw states that they have submitted revised plans which have incorporated all of the requests of the Board professionals from the original application. They would like to ask the Board for approval. Chairperson Smith opens it to the public/closed. 
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Cahill to Approve the application with all the conditions set in the prior approval; Rev. Henry Kenney seconded the motion.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Rev. Kenney, Dennis Espinosa and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.

13.
Courtesy review for Piscataway Township Board of Education. 


The Board of Education would like to construct an addition to Grandview Elementary School.

Rob Walsh, Chief Civil & Environmental Engineer for EI Associates, is here for the Board of Education. Rich Schieck and the BA David Oliviera are also here if the Board has any questions. Mr. Walsh states that they are here for a 4,300 square foot one story classroom addition to the Grandview Elementary School. This was an addition that was originally planned years ago and it is set up to extend right off of an existing exterior hallway in the rear of the school. Mr. Schieck states that the plan, schedule wise, once the bid is in place is to build throughout the year and have it ready for use by September of 2019.
They have several boards with them that have been part of the original submission; sheet CO2. The shaded area shows where the new addition would be located. The addition is about 4,300 square feet 
with four (4) classrooms, two regular classrooms and two kindergarten classrooms with ADA bathrooms and a small custodial space. The existing corridor will remain and the new classrooms will be off of that corridor. Councilwoman Cahill asks the total classrooms; 4. It is currently out to bid so once that is approved, construction should begin. This was an addition that was planned in 2005 and was mostly built, but these four classrooms were the last of the construction. Chairperson Smith asks if anyone has any other questions. Someone asks if there will be additional parking; there will not be. There is a parking lot in the rear that no one ever uses. The Board has no issues with the proposed addition.

Public portion opened/closed. 
14.
18-PB-29

Arbor Hose Company No. 1-App.





Site Plan





Block 303, Lot 1.01; Zone: R-7.5





1780 West 7th Street





Applicant proposes to construct a 24’ x 25’ accessory structure.
VARIANCES REQUIRED:

* No variances are required at this time.


            Action to be taken prior to October 12, 2018


      


Attorney:  Richard Braslow

Richard Braslow, Attorney, is here to represent the applicant. He states that they are here for site plan approval to place a 25 x 24 prefab structure; a picture has been provided with the packets for the Board. Mr. Braslow states there is currently a container on the property which has fire equipment stored in it which is really insufficient for the needs of the Fire Company. What’s going to be stored in the particular structure will be fire equipment, a van and a trailer with a cascade system; these are items that can not be left outside and need to be stored year round. 
Mr. Braslow states that in the memorandum dated July 24th, there were three conditions listed. The shipping container will be removed once they build the new storage area and have everything removed. They know that they have issues with the trailer; they are trying to have it removed from the site. It is such a large site and the problem is that there are people who park their trailers on the property. They will put up signage to hopefully prevent it from happening. As far as the temporary construction easement, they have no issues and will comply. 

Mr. Braslow states that he does have a representative here from the Fire Company if there are any other questions. Mayor Wahler states that there is a problem enforcing the truck parking; we have something called Title 39. Mr. Nelson states that they have to put signs up stating that they will be towed as per this title. The Town can then get involved and have them towed. Mayor Wahler would like to put in the resolution as a condition that they get in touch with the Police Department to see exactly what can be done about the tractor trailer parking; Mr. Braslow agrees. Mr. Nelson states that if they put signs up they can have it towed at the owners expense if they go through Title 39 then the Municipality can get involved. Joshua Scolnick, Chief, states that they had signs and they have been removed so they will put it back up and try to remedy the problem with the truck parking. Public portion opened/closed.
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Cahill to Approve the application; Chairperson Smith seconded the motion.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Rev. Kenney, Dennis Espinosa and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.
15.
18-PB-27

NMH, LLC

18-PB-28V

Preliminary & Final Site Plan; Bulk Variances





Block 1016, Lots 1 & 2; Zone: M-1





600 Prospect Avenue





Applicant is here to allow for improvements to the property; clean up to 




DEP rules and regulations. 
VARIANCES REQUIRED:

21-602 Required – a building shall be built upon a lot with frontage on a public or private street

Proposed – no frontage on a public or private street (existing)

21-804 Required – 40 foot side yard setback



Proposed – 17.9 foot side yard setback (existing)

21-806

Required – minimum floor area 15,000 square feet



Proposed – a building with a floor area of 10,125 square feet (Bldg. G) (existing)



Proposed – a building with a floor area of 800 square feet (Bldg. I) (existing)
21-807 Required – maximum height for an accessory structure 25 feet

Proposed – an accessory structure 100 feet in height (smoke stack) (existing)

21-1101.2 Required – parking lots shall not be located nearer to any residential zone than 50 feet

Proposed – parking lot located 26.32 feet to a residential zone
21-1102 Required – 249 parking spaces

Proposed – 175 parking spaces

            Action to be taken prior to November 10, 2018


      


Attorney:  Bob Smith & Associates

Bob Smith, Attorney, is here to represent the applicant. Mr. Smith states that he is here to represent New Market Holdings, LLC, property known as 600 Prospect Street. This site has a long history; this was an industrial site prior to the civil war and some of the industrial things that they did were related to the war. It has several prior approvals and they were all incremental and kept moving the ball forward with each new application. The reason they had to do this incrementally, is because they have a serious contamination problem. Mr. Smith states that before they can finalize what they are doing on the site, they had to something that is called a remedial action plan for the cleanup of the site. 
Mr. Smith states about ten (10) years ago, the State adopted what is called site remediation reformat; professionals that are called LSRP (licensed site remedial professionals) to take over the roll of DEP. They now evaluate a site and come up with a remedial action plan and also oversee the cleanup of the site. At the end of the process, the certify that the site has been cleaned up to the standards. The program has cleaned up more than 12,000 sites in New Jersey. Previously for this site, there had not been a plan accepted by LSRP, there is now a plan. One of the things that the Board is going to hear about the site is that they are finally in a position to reach the end of the trail and the plan is in place.
Mr. Smith states that they are requesting a variance for parking even thou they don’t need one. The reason that they are asking for this is because they need the pavement; one of the environmental 
approaches to the contamination is that you take out the bulk of it and then cover it with an asphalt cap. Every other variance that is listed on here is pretty much existing and they will go over that in testimony.
He has one witness this evening, Christopher Szalay, PE, of Menlo Engineering is sworn in to testify and is accepted by the Board. Mr. Szalay states that he has previously marked two exhibits that will be seen; the first is marked as A-1 which is a highlighted outbound map of the existing property overlay over an existing background of the existing conditions. The second exhibit is marked A-2 which is a colored rendering of the submitted site plan also over the top of an aerial background; north is pointed up on both exhibits. 
Mr. Szalay states that the property is lots 1 & 2, block 1016 as shown on the tax maps for the Township of Piscataway and contains approximately 12.95 acres. The surrounding areas starting with the north are Conrail railroad and some residential areas. To the east is an industrial site owned by Ziegler Chemical followed by Prospect Avenue. The south and the west of the property are bounded by Bound Brook and other residential properties. Access to the site is by way of an access easement through the Ziegler Chemical property and off of Prospect Avenue; the property is located entirely within the industrial area in the M-1 Zone. 
In reference to A-2 which depicts the existing conditions of the property; lot 1 is approximately 1 acre, is vacant with mostly woods on it. Lot 2 is where the existing development exists with 11.9 acres; there are four separate buildings that total approximately 100,000 square feet of space. It is mixed with office, manufacturing and warehouse space as well as associated parking and loading spaces. The applicant plans of paving, strip the existing parking areas as well as curbing the perimeter of the site. The site yields 175 parking spaces where 249 spaces are required. In addition to the 175 parking spaces there are 32 tractor trailer parking spaces proposed as well as 6 loading berths. 
Mr. Szalay states that there is one refuse enclosure proposed along the southern most driveway adjacent to building H. When visiting the site, he noticed that there are additional dumpsters located near buildings A through F along the northern most building. The site is fully serviced with water, electric, gas and sewer and the applicant did not intend to make any changes to the existing utilities. They were approached by New Jersey American Water; today the site is serviced by NJ American Water main which enters the site from the south and across Bound Brook. The utility companies have plenty of issues with the water main breaking in within Bound Brook; there was an issue repairing the water main. They were approached to provide a water main extension from the water main within Prospect Avenue. The water main will enter the site from the east and there will be an easement description provided to the Town. This is being prepared by Carol Engineering who NJ American Water hired on their own. 
Stormwater management is being provided; existing today, there is not much in reference to stormwater management. Most of the stormwater runoff runs from the northeast to southwest over land and ends up in Bound Brook. Part of the idea for remedial action is to not allow stormwater to infiltrate into the ground, collect contaminates from the site and disperse them into to site. With the impervious cap, they will provide a conventional underground stormwater detention basin to collect and control the runoff. They are also providing two water quality devices to treat the runoff on the paved areas. Mr.  Szalay states that the system has been designed in accordance with municipal DEP and SCS requirements and complies with those requirements. 
The site does have some existing light fixtures mounted on multiple utility poles. In addition to the existing light fixtures, the applicant is proposing to add two single light fixtures on two existing utility poles, two new utility poles which will host two single fixtures and four twin fixtures mounted throughout the site as well as eight wall packs. The plan does comply with the Township standards and
brings the site up to a safe and adequate light condition. There is some landscaping that is being proposed throughout the interior grassed islands as well as along the perimeter of the site to establish and enhance the existing buffer. Included in this landscaping are 30 deciduous trees and 61 evergreen trees; specifically along the southwest and northeast parts of the property in order to enhance to buffer near the residential zones. 
Mr. Szalay states that they are asking for several variances, but most of them are existing non-conforming variances. Mr. Smith states that they have probably been approved before by the Board on two prior occasions but to be safe, they advertised for them again. Mr. Szalay states that there is a side yard setback where 45 feet is required and 17.9 feet is being provided. Another is for the accessory structure, where a 25 foot high accessory structure is permitted, and there is an existing 100 foot smoke stack that is to remain. The minimum building area for the zone is 15,000 square feet, existing building G is 10,125 square feet; the building identified as building I is 800 square feet. 

To the variances that are required, 175 parking spaces are being proposed where 249 parking spaces are required. Mr. Smith asks how many employees are on the site; Mr. Szalay states that there are 30 to 40 employees. Mr. Nelson asks how much of the building is occupied; Mr. Szalay states that all of it, 100% is occupied. Mr. Smith asks Mr. Szalay why they aren’t reducing the parking or land bank any parking. Mr. Szalay states that because they need to provide an impervious cap for the environmental cleanup to seal any contaminates. Mr. Smith states that they usually want less parking and less asphalt, but since there is contamination, they need more asphalt to cover as a cap. 
Mr. Smith states that if you look at the before and after (A-1), there is no organized parking on site. There is also no serious storm water retention; Mr. Szalay agrees. In addition to getting the site remediated, you now have an organized site with stripped parking, good asphalt, stormwater system while they are remediating the site. Mr. Szalay states that there are a few more variances required; the parking from the front property line where 75 feet is required and 7 feet is proposed. The loading setback where 40 feet is required from the side yard setback and 26.32 is proposed and the loading setback from the front yard where 75 feet is required and 22.38 feet is provided. The last one is that there is no road way access directly to the site, the site is essentially land locked which is also a variance; there is access through Ziegler. Much of the loading area is there today, they will not have it paved and striped. 
Mr. Smith would like to go over the professional reports. Mr. Gorr’s report is approved; dated July 24, 2018. The report from the Director of Public Works states no comment. The zoning report from Ms. Corcoran listing all of the variances. Mr. Smith asks Mr. Szalay if he is familiar with the staff report dated July 25, 2018; he is. 
Staff report dated 7-25-2018:

1.
The applicant shall satisfy it’s affordable housing obligations in accordance with the Piscataway 
Township growth share ordinance; they will comply. 

2.
All NJDEP permits need to be secured and copies submitted to the Township; they will comply. 
Mr. Smith states that he believes that they need four permits; Mr. Szalay states that they need a 
flood hazard area verification for Bound Brook. They need a stormwater discharge permit, a 
net fill calculations and stormwater management. 
3.
The drainage, 
grading, and utility plans, as well as the stormwater management report, needs to 
be approved by the Township Engineer Charles Carley; they will comply.
4. 
The plan needs to be approved by the Fire Marshall; Mr. Smith states that he just read into record 
that he plan has been approved by Mr. Gorr.

5. 
It appears a 30 foot wide access gate is proposed between this property and the Ziegler 
Chemicals property. What is the purpose of the gate? A cross access agreement is necessary if 
this will be used by Ziegler for access to their site. Mr. Szalay states that currently they have an 
access easement through Ziegler Chemical; Ziegler also accesses their own site via an existing 
30 foot gate through the applicant’s property. He does not believe an existing access easement 
agreement currently exists today, but there is an agreement between the two property owners. 
There is no reason why Ziegler would need to be on the property. 
6. 
The plans show a proposed water main extending all the way to Prospect Avenue. A plan 
showing the proposed location of the water main to Prospect Avenue should be provided, along 
with any new connections and fire hydrants located off of the main. How ill this impact the 
neighboring property, which recently received zoning board approval for an addition and 
associated site improvements, including the main driveway and a forced sewer line? Mr. Szalay 
states that this is something being required by NJ American Water, he believes that they will be 
requesting an easement from the applicant’s property as well as from the adjacent property 
owner. There are two new fire hydrants being proposed, they will be replacing the two existing 
fire hydrants. The new water line will tie into the existing line in approximately the same area 
they are in today.
7.
 It appears that only on dumpster enclosure is being provided. How will the garbage and 
recyclables be handled by all of the different building tenants with only one dumpster location at 
the front of building “H”? Should additional dumpster enclosures be provided: A detail of the 
enclosure and pad needs to be provided. Mr. Szalay states that he stated this prior, he noticed that 
there were 5 existing dumpsters along buildings A through F; there are no enclosures around 
them, they are just on the site where he doesn’t believe they can be seen. Mr. Nelson states that 
they need to locate them on the plan because then if becomes an issue of how they would 
interfere with the traffic patterns on site. Mr. Smith states that they will be located on the plan.
8.
The curb details should not that the concrete is to be 4,500 psi; they will comply.
9.
The chain link fence detail should be revised to note that all posts and rails shall be black powder 
coated galvanized steel and the mesh shall be black vinyl coated galvanized chain link; they will 
comply.
10.
The proposed 6’ fence along the rail road right-of-way should contain pvc screen slats to help 
screen the site from the adjacent residential zone; they will comply. 
11.
The proposed and existing parking lot light poles should be located within protected islands or 
landscaped areas within the parking lot. Existing and proposed light poles should not be located 
within striped handicap access lanes. Poles should be relocated accordingly, and if necessary, 
more wall pack lighting used in lieu of poles near the buildings. In some cases, curbing may be 
able to be added to create a protected island. Mr. Szalay states that they will either relocate the 
handicapped spaces or add curbed islands around the proposed utility poles; they will work with 
the Town to satisfy this condition. The only thing they would not like to do is to have to relocate 
the existing utility poles. 
Mr. Smith states that 12 through 16 on the report; they will comply with Mr. Hinterstein and add additional trees to the site. They have an application in with Middlesex County and they will provide a copy to the Town once they receive it. Mr. Nelson states that there seems to be a stormwater detention structure under the surface of the pavement in the back of building “G”; Mr. Szalay agrees. Mr. Nelson states that that water is to be stored there and then discharged through that one pipeline that goes out to Bound Brook; that is correct. Mr. Szalay states that it is an underground pipe that is not perforated and stays within the pipe and is treated with one of the water quality devices; it is an actual underground 

filter and is certified from the DEP. Mr. Nelson asks if there is a maintenance schedule for the system; Mr. Szalay states that they will provide a maintenance schedule to the Town. There are no signs proposed at this time. Councilwoman Cahill asks about the lights on the utility poles; they will be on the poles themselves. Mr. Nelson states that this property has been here a long time. 

Chairperson Smith opens it up to the public:
1. Joe Terrana, 15 Longfellow Avenue. He would like to know if there will be any trees removed along the Conrail line; no there will not. He would like to know if once the fence is up, can the deer still get though or will they be trapped. Mr. Szalay states that there is an existing fence there now, they will just be replacing what is already there. He would like to know where the 32 tractor trailers go; down Prospect. There will not be any additional trucks, it will stay the way it is today. 
Public portion closed.

MOTION was made by Rev. Henry Kenney to Approve the application; Mr. Espinosa seconded the motion.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Rev. Kenney, Dennis Espinosa and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.

17.        DISCUSSION:  TO DETERMINE IF BLOCK 5204, LOT 1.03, PAGE 52 ON THE 
PISCATAWAY TOWNSHIP TAX MAP, BEING COMMONLY KNOWN AS 475 
STELTON ROAD, MEETS THE CRITERIA FOR A CONDEMNATION AREA IN-
NEED OF REDEVELOPMENT. 

Peter Van den Kooy is here to do the presentation. An Attorney, John J. Curley, is here on behalf of the owner of the property that is under discussion. He states that the public notice does not reflect the statutory language that is required under NJSA 28:12a-6(b)3(c). Mr. Curley states that it says specifically in the last sentence (he reads the entire statute into record). Mr. Nelson states that the notice that he is looking at states the property located at 475 Stelton Road meets the criteria for a condemnation area in need of redevelopment. Mr. Curley states that it does not have the language from the statute stating that is doesn’t specifically state “a redevelopment area determination shall authorize a municipality to exercise the power of eminent domain to acquire property in the delineated area.” The reason why the legislature wanted it stated that way is because of the confusion in the DeRose litigation involving whether or not the public received proper notice of the condemnation authorization that took place with an area in need determination. Mr. Nelson agrees that it doesn’t have the explicit language that Mr. Curley is quoting, but it does convey the information necessary to make an informed decision by the public as to what is happening. Mr. Curley’s objection is noted for the record. 
Mr. Van den Kooy states that the subject property is located at 475 Stelton Road, known as block 5204, lot 1.03. The study was prepared to access whether or not the site meets the statutory criteria necessary to declare the area as a condemnation area in need of redevelopment. In preparation of this study they reviewed all of the typical documents including the official tax maps, building records, aerial photographs, ownership and sales information, the Township’s Master Plan, zoning map and zoning ordinance. He states that the property contains 3.41 acres and is located in the Town’s light industrial zone (LI-1). It has approximately 450 feet of frontage on Stelton Road and the site was last in operation in approximately 2012. 
There is one existing structure on the site in the eastern most portion; the structure has signs of deterioration with an accessory structure that is off the back of the structure which has a collapsed roof. 
There are buildings on site that have been demolished, there are remnants of those buildings from their foundations as well as concrete blocks and debris on site. The building appears to be abandoned.
Mr. Van den Kooy states that in the LI-1 zone the permitted uses are government buildings and uses, business and professional uses, manufacturing and warehousing, and things of the like. They have found that the designation of a condemnation area in need of redevelopment would be consistent with the Master Plan. It would also be consistent with the State redevelopment plan since the site is within the planning area 1. 
In terms of the statutory criteria, they have provided a detailed analysis with photos to illustrate the area. The building contains extensive debris, it is overgrown and the building shows signs of deterioration. Mr. Van den Kooy states that it meets four out of the eight to be deemed a condemnation area in need of redevelopment.  He reminds the Board that you only need to meet one of the criteria to be deemed an area in need. The first would be criteria “A” which the generality of buildings are substandard, unsafe, unsanitary or dilapidated. Under criteria “B” the discontinuance of the building or the use which is untenantable because of the state of disrepair. Criteria “D” due to it’s dilapidation, obsolescence and faulty arrangement. Criteria “H”, the area is consistent with smart growth planning principles adopted to law or regulation. 
In conclusion, the study area under those four criteria is recommended to be found a condemnation area in need of redevelopment. Chairperson Smith asks if there are any questions from the Board. Councilwoman Cahill asks if the criteria that Mr. Van den Kooy read is specifically for the recommendation for a condemnation area. Mr. Nelson states that the standards would be the same whether it is a condemnation area and a non-condemnation area. You just have to be clear when you notice whether it is for a condemnation area or not. 
Mr. Nelson states that under the Traidwinds case, the presenter is not open to the public. The public and any objectors can make comments only; they can’t cross examine. They are allowed to provide information and witnesses to the Board. Mr. Curley would like to object to the procedure for the cross examination to be heard; he believes that would hinder due process. His objection is on the record.
Mr. Curley states that he has two witnesses; first is Nick Vene, 40 McCambell Road, Holmdel, New Jersey. He is the principle owner of Meadowlands Ventures and they currently own the property located at 475 Stelton Road. The company bought the property in 2013 and has continually owned the property since that time. Mr. Vene states that they had purchased the property with intensions to develop it; they had several offers. One was M& M Development and one was Mount Airy; they rejected those offers. They were asked by the Town to remove the buildings on the site, and they did. They believe that the third structure is sound and they left it on the property. The power and sewer have been cut as a request from the Town, the buildings have been removed as asked by the Town while they were still marketing the property. 
Over early 2017, before they took the buildings down, they entered into a contract with Abundant Life Church who is here tonight. They have been going down this process for over a year and are in contract to sell the property to the church. Mr. Curley has a purchase sale of agreement dated November 2017 in which they are in process of the sale. There are two signatures on the contract, one is Mr. Vene’s and the other is Pastor Joseph Leo’s. Mr. Curley would like the purchase sale of agreement put into evidence; it is marked O-1. 
Mr. Vene states that the current condition of the property is that the concrete that was crushed from the buildings that had been removed it there in piles for grading and not knowing what the future development is. There was some asepsis issues, those have been removed and remediated; they have documentations on that. They left the one structure up because it is a sound structure and could be used 

in the aiding of the construction of the Church and the building that is attached to the structure abuts the Valley National Bank. It provides security between the two buildings. Mr. Curley asks Mr. Vene if the property, for an amount of time, was considered a non-condemnation area in need of redevelopment; Mr. Vene agrees and states that it has been aware of that for quite some time ago. They had actually met with the Township Attorney about three years ago and the notion of condemnation has only recently been brought to their attention. Mr. Vene states that Menlo Engineering had come up with plans for the site, maybe a pad site, but nothing went forward. The Township has never attempted to purchase the property form Meadowland Ventures.
Mr. Edward Kolling, Professional Planner, is accepted and sworn in to testify; he has been licensed since 1981. Mr. Kolling has prepared a report (O-2) and copies are handed out to the Board. Mr. Curley asks Mr. Kolling if he inspected the property located at 475 Stelton Road; yes he did. Mr. Kolling states that he did that inspection earlier last week and again this evening and one of his staff members spent some hours there with the property owners. Mr. Kolling states that the property is located on Stelton Road and is approximately 3.4 acres with 450 feet of frontage on Stelton Road. It is mostly rectangular with a tail-piece going off of the east of the property. There is the Valley National Bank that is adjacent and sits in front of that tail-piece. The property is mostly flat with one tall structure still on the property which seems to be in reasonably good condition. There are remains of buildings, foundations, etc. that were demolished previously.
Mr. Kolling states that the property has some history in terms of it’s acquisition by the process in which by the Township has gone through the redevelopment process. In August of 2014, the Piscataway Township Council adopted a resolution authorizing the Planning Board to undertake an investigation to determine if the property is a non-condemnation area in need of redevelopment. In September of 2014, the Piscataway Township Planning Board adopted a resolution and retain Lester J. Nebenzhal to conduct a study. To Mr. Kolling’s knowledge, the property owner did fund the study prepared by Mr. Nebenzhal;
the owner’s deposited money into escrow to help pay for the professionals for the study.
Mr. Kolling states that the Planning Board did undertake the study and in July of 2015 and passed a resolution finding that it does qualify for a non-condemnation area in need of redevelopment. In August of 2015 the Township Council agreed with the findings and passed a resolution. In August of 2017, Council again directed the Planning Board to take on an investigation, this time as a condemnation area in need of redevelopment. Mr. Curley asks if before the August direction from Council, was there ever a redevelopment plan adopted for the property; Mr. Kolling states that there was not.  Mr. Curley asks if the resolution declaring the property to be within a non-condemnation area in need of redevelopment contain a direction to the Planning Board to prepare a redevelopment plan; Mr. Kolling, as to his reading of it, no they did not. One was never offered from the Council to the Planning Board.
In October of 2017, there was an area of redevelopment study of the area put forth by CME Associates, he doesn’t believe this ever proceeded to a public hearing. On July 26, 2018, another study was completed and today, August 8th, is now where we are at the public hearing. Mr. Kolling states that the Master Plan is dated from December of 2005 and is thirteen years old. It was proceeded by earlier documents prepared in 2003, 1999, 1995, but the 2005 one is the current plan. The 2005 Master Plan discusses future land uses throughout the Township. The land use plan provides general goals and objectives to encourage high quality development. The land use chapter also discusses important revisions to the land use plan; those important revisions really relate to the zoning for specific pieces of property that are referenced in the Master Plan. Mr. Kolling mentions several properties that are discussed in the Master Plan, housing, smart growth, etc. (page 44). It does not mention this specific  property.
Mr. Curley asks if there was any mention of this specific property in the Master Plan; no there was not. Mr. Kolling states that in the local redevelopment and housing law, there is a section, NJSA 40A:12A-6.b(5)(g), which discusses the process for determining a non-condemnation area in need of redevelopment to a redevelopment area. He reads “if a municipal governing body has determined an area to be a non-condemnation redevelopment area and is unable to acquire the property that is necessary for the redevelopment project, the municipality may initiate and follow the process set forth in this section to determine whether the area or property is a condemnation redevelopment area. Such determination shall be based upon the then-existing conditions and not based upon the condition of the area or property at the time of the prior non-condemnation redevelopment area determination.”
Mr. Curley states that that means that the conditions that exist at the present time would control; Mr. Kolling agrees. In Mr. Kolling’s opinion, the Town has not met the threshold to proceed into the investigation as a condemnation area in need of redevelopment. The statute states that “if a municipal governing body has determined an area to be a non-condemnation redevelopment area, which has been done, and is unable to acquire the property that is necessary for the redevelopment project, the municipality may initiate and follow the process set forth. He believes the Town never tried to acquire or purchase the property and he would point out that no redevelopment project even exists or can even exist because the Township failed to adopt a redevelopment plan. 
Under the definition for redevelopment plan under NJSA 40A:12a-3, a redevelopment project “means any work or undertaking pursuant to a redevelopment plan” so without a redevelopment plan, there can be no redevelopment project. In Mr. Kolling’s opinion, a redevelopment plan is necessary in order for the Township to even have met the conditions necessary to proceed with the non-condemnation area or to change it to a condemnation area in need of redevelopment. Mr. Curley would like Mr. Kolling to explain the difference between the two terms; non-condemnation and condemnation. Mr. Kolling states that the only difference is the ability to acquire property through eminent domain; all other portions under the redevelopment plan are the same. 
Mr. Kolling states that the criteria for redevelopment analysis, they looked at how the property would meet the criteria under the current and present conditions. They took them in the same order that CME Associates did in their study. Criteria “A” states that the “generality of buildings are unsafe, unsanitary, dilapidated or obsolescent or possess any such characteristics, or are so lacking in light, air or open space, as to be conducive to unwholesome living or working conditions.” The findings in the report say that the “A” criteria could be applied to study area structures and goes on to say “the study area structure exhibits property damage as a result of lack of building maintenance and deterioration. Therefore, block 5204, Lot 1.03 is found to meet the “A” criteria as a result of its substandard, unsafe and dilapidated conditions.” 
Mr. Kolling states that in section 4 of their report, they went through the history of the property and two buildings which were in substandard conditions were demolished. Only a tall, one story masonry building remains on the subject property and this remaining building is not substandard, unsafe, unsanitary or dilapidated or obsolescent. This building was strategically retained as a staging area to store materials and equipment for part of future redevelopment of the site or to be included in the comprehensive redevelopment. The building is located within a 30,000 square foot portion which is more like a tail on the property that would be an appropriate location off of the side which would be great for construction staging during the redevelopment process. The building is purposely staged for reuse as part of the redevelopment. 

The demolition of the other two buildings represents a positive step toward the redevelopment of the property. The local redevelopment and housing law, NJSA 40A:12A-8 which is the effectuation of the development plan specifically references “clearance” as an activity that is part of the redevelopment of a designated area in order to carry out and effectuate the purposes of the law and redevelopment plan. If you look at the NJ Constitution, the blighted area clause, it states “the clearance, replanning, development or redevelopment of blighted areas shall be a public purpose and public use, for which private property may be taken or acquired. Mr. Kolling states that in this case again, part of that replanning has already been conducted by the owner of the property. There are remaining foundations and pressing conditions on the property do not represent a hazard or evidence of deterioration, rather it represents evidence of progress toward the redevelopment of the project. In his opinion, criteria “A’ does not apply to the current conditions of the subject property. 
Mr. Kolling states that criteria “B” states “the discontinuance of the use of buildings preciously used for commercial, manufacturing, or industrial purposes; the abandonment of such buildings, or the same being allowed to fall into so great a state of disrepair as to be untenantable.” The findings in the report state that they can be applied because of the discontinuance of the use, it states “that Block 5402, Lot 1.03 is no longer being used for commercial and manufacturing purposes as evidenced by the site investigation. Vegetation surrounding the existing building demonstrates that this structure is no longer utilized. This discontinuance of use and untenantable character of the building and site meets the description of the “B” criteria.”  Mr. Kolling states that he does agree that the subject property is currently vacant, however, the removal of the tenants was purposely done to prepare the property for redevelopment. As discussed in section 4, various letters from Mr. Clarkin state that the 2015 investigation study could not proceed without the commercial tenant being removed from the property. In response, Meadowland Ventures who is the owner of the property, removed that tenant so the redevelopment process could proceed. Therefore, the buildings and the property were not abandoned but rather the use was discontinued as part of the redevelopment process. He states that the remaining building is in a suitable condition to be utilized or occupied. The building was specifically saved from demolition for specific re-use as part of the redevelopment activities of the property. There was nothing in the report that stated that taxes were owed on the property.; there were no building or code violations found the report also. So in Mr. Kolling’s opinion, the property cannot be found to meet criteria “B”.

Criteria “D” states “ area with buildings or improvements which, by reason of dilapidation, obsolescence, overcrowding, faulty arrangement or design, lack of ventilation, light and sanitary facilities, excessive land coverage, deleterious land use or obsolete layout, or any combination of these or other factors, are detrimental to the safety, health, morals, or welfare of the community.” In the CME report they refer to that as applying here, “that Block 5402, Lot 1.03 exhibits faulty arrangement which consists of dilapidated and obsolete buildings/impervious coverage from demolished buildings that are scattered throughout the site. A massive amount of debris is found over the site and the above-noted indications of trespassing demonstrated by the graffiti on site highlight the study area’s deleterious land use, which creates a health and safety hazard to citizens so which “D” applies. Mr. Kolling states that the current condition of the site cannot be considered by dilapidation, obsolescence, overcrowding, faulty arrangement or design, lack of ventilation, light and sanitary facilities, excessive land coverage, deleterious land use or obsolete layout, or any combination of these or other factors. The current conditions of the site are a result of demolition undertaken to address those conditions and to prepare the site for redevelopment activities. There is no deleterious land use on the subject property because the use has been discontinued at the request of the Township. The former industrial use conformed to the LI-1 zone and future industrial use would conform as well. 
Mr. Kolling states that the purpose of zoning is to protect the public health and safety and their general welfare. The very first purpose of the land use law is “to encourage municipal action to guide the appropriate use or development of all lands in this State in a manner that will promote the public health, safety, morals and general welfare. A properly adopted zoning ordinance has the presumption of validity.”  Therefore, the presumption is that an industrial land uses on this property will advance the public, health, safety and welfare of the community because it would be consistent with redevelopment and the land use requirements. The burden for redevelopment on this property is on the Township to provide direction on any changes to the permitted land uses by recommendations of the Master Plan. 
The fact that the property awaits redevelopment is not the result of obsolescence, or overcrowding or deleterious land use, etc. Rather, the current condition of the property is the result of the Township’s failure to properly plan, zone or create a redevelopment plan for this property. The Township’s failure to act impeded the redevelopment of the subject property; the owner has taken steps to remove the former industrial land use, remove the obsolete and dilapidated buildings, and to make the site ready for to be redeveloped. They cannot proceed with redevelopment, because a plan has never been put into affect. He states that the lack of redevelopment is not the fault of the property owner. Therefore, he believes that criteria “D” does not apply.
Mr. Kolling states that criteria “H” is the last criteria used in the report, “the designation of the delineated area is consistent with smart growth planning principles adopted pursuant to law or regulation:” In the report is states “ the designation of the delineated are is consistent with smart growth planning principles. The study area, if designated in need of redevelopment, would provide an opportunity of future development using existing infrastructure. Redevelopment reduces the strain placed on municipal services in comparison to new development without existing infrastructure. The potential redevelopment of the study area would utilize the existing roadway and public service infrastructure. The site is located around one of the Town’s most used thoroughfares and is easily accessible to I-287. Declaring the study area in need of redevelopment would advance several themes of the planning area 1 designation. Consequently, this report concludes that the principles of smart growth are advanced such that the threshold for satisfaction of criteria “H”.”  The Town has not adopted or created regulations related to smart growth or, as discussed in section 7.3 of this report, identified any specific recommendations for the property within any Master Plan or Master Plan revision; the plan has not been updated in thirteen (13) years.  Mr. Kolling states that that statement is overly broad; any development in any planning area could be set to do the same thing. As such, there is no reason to believe that simply designating this area a condemnation area in need of redevelopment would be consistent with smart growth principles. Therefore, he believes that criteria “H” does not apply.
Mr. Kolling’s overall conclusion is that the property owner has, as per section 4 of the report, has taken steps through the removal of specific tenants and clearing of dilapidated buildings to prepare the property for redevelopment activities. He has done those actions on their own and at the request of the Township; it is also in the report that the subject property does not meet any of the criteria that was outlined in the CME report that was just discussed. Most importantly, as identified in section 6, the housing law, NJSA 40A:12A-6.b(5)(g), establishes a very clear process for how and when a municipality may initiate the process to determine if an area or property is a condemnation redevelopment area, after a property has been designated a “non-condemnation” area in need of redevelopment. He does not believe the Township has followed this procedure. In fact, the Township has impeded the redevelopment process due to its failure to take property planning steps relative to recommendations within the Township’s Master Plan. He believes this has led to piece-meal redevelopment planning process, rather than a comprehensive planning process, which as discussed in section 6 of his report and is inconsistent with NJSA 40A:12A-7b. The site should not and cannot be 

considered for designation as a condemnation area in need of redevelopment until the Township has complied with the requirements of NJSA 40A:12A-6.b(5)(g) and any other applicable sections of the local redevelopment and housing law. Mr. Curley has no other questions. 
Chairperson Smith asks the Board if they have any further questions. Mr. Nelson asks if there is anyone else that would like to make a comment on the report. Mr. Nicholas Vene states that, to add, he feels the most important thing is that he is in contract with a buyer to purchase and develop the property so the notion of condemning it at this particular point of time after all that has been done, this in not the right time to do this. Mr. Curley has no closing statement but would urge the Board to put this on hold while things get sorted out with the pending contract with the Church. Mr. Nelson states that the municipality reserves the right to develop the property if it finds that the area is an area in need of redevelopment in accordance with the criteria set forth in the report. Mr. Curley believes making it a condemnation area would put a cloud over the property for any future development on the site.  Mr. Nelson states that a redevelopment plan could be good, as seen in Town previously, for a property that needs to be developed. There was a resolution adopted tonight for the Rockefeller Group; this redevelopment was over 2.1 million square feet and was completed in two years. A redevelopment can encourage a developer to come in and develop a property. Also, there have been many times during a proceeding where the person comes in and states that have a buyer, we had a contract and so in; so this gives the Town a chance to make it a redevelopment area. This is just one facet of the redevelopment process. Mr. Curley asks if the Church buys the property, would that mean that the Town would condemn the Church. Mr. Nelson states that he doesn’t know; this is just the beginning of the process, there is not a plan in place as of right now. It would be up to Council if they feel they want to proceed as an area in need of redevelopment. Mr. Curley states that maybe they can have a redevelopment plan done with the Church. Mr. Nelson states that if the criteria is met, down the line they would have to see what could be worked out. Public portion is closed. 
Mayor Wahler states that they (Mr. Curley) had mentioned that as a request of the Town that the buildings should be demolished; there was a public safety issue out there were some kids were hanging out there and making the buildings their hangout and various things were going on out there. It was better for the owner out there to get things down sooner than later before there was a public issue or incident out there. The prior tenant, he believes, did not have the proper CO or permits to be there. The end game out there on Stelton Road is that it is an eyesore and everybody in the Town knows that; it is a highly visible property out there and it’s an eyesore. You have a lot of the other owner’s out there that are reinvesting in their properties and are taking a lot less time to it than this property. At what point does the time say that they run out of time? There are several other properties and owner’s out there that need to be done and revitalize the areas aesthetics and make the Town look better and more vibrant. At some point we do have to take action to get the areas cleaned up and redeveloped. 
Chairperson Smith asks if the Board is ready to make a determination if they found that this property is a condemnation area in need of redevelopment; she asks for a vote. 

MOTION was made by Rev. Henry Kenney to Approve block 5204, lot 1.03 as a condemnation area in-need of redevelopment; Mayor Wahler seconded the motion.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Rev. Kenney, Dennis Espinosa and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.

18.        DISCUSSION:  TO AUTHORIZE JAMES F. CLARKIN, IV, PP, TO PREPARE A 
REDEVELOPMENT PLAN FOR BLOCK 5203, LOTS 5.02, 1.01, 19.01 & 16.01, PAGE 52 
ON THE PISCATAWAY TOWNSHIP TAX MAP. BEING COMMONLY KNOWN AS 
461 & 451 STELTON ROAD,1451 & 1453 SOUTH WASHINGTONAVENUE AND

THE ENTIRE UNIMPROVED PORTION OF THE TRENT PLACE RIGHT-OF-WAY 
MEASURING 50 FEET IN 
WIDTH BY 250 FEET IN LENGTH. 
Mr. Nelson states that they had made a determination that this is an area in need of redevelopment last month and they now need to start preparing a redevelopment plan for the property. 
MOTION was made by Chairperson Smith to Authorize James F. Clarkin, IV, to prepare a redevelopment plan for block 5203, lots 5.02, 1.01, 19.01 & 16.01; Rev. Henry Kenney seconded the motion.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Rev. Kenney, Dennis Espinosa and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.

Chris Nelson has two resolutions that need to be adopted:

1. 15-PB-40, Grand Estates, LLC
MOTION was made by Carol Saunders to memorialize the Resolution, seconded by Rev. Kenney.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Rev. Kenney, Dennis Espinosa and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion. 

2.
To designate an area in need of Redevelopment for 475 Stelton Road

MOTION was made by Chairperson Smith to memorialize the Resolution, seconded by Rev. Kenney.  ROLL CALL:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Rev. Kenney, Dennis Espinosa and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion. 

19.
DULY AUDITED BILLS TO BE PAID:

MOTION was made by Mr. Espinosa to pay the bills and seconded by Councilwoman Cahill.

ROLL CALL VOTE:  Mayor Wahler, Councilwoman Cahill, Dennis Espinosa, Rev. Kenney 
and Chairperson Smith voted yes on the motion.
20.
ADJOURNMENT:

MOTION made by Ms. Cahill to adjourn; All in favor. 
NEXT SITE PLAN/SUBDIVISION BOARD MEETING – AUGUST 22, 2018 AT 2:30 P.M.

NEXT PLANNING BOARD REGULAR MEETING – SEPTEMBER 12, 2018 AT 7:30 P.M.
The meeting was adjourned at 10:10 PM.
Respectfully Submitted,

Laura A. Buckley
Planning Board Clerk for Carol A. Saunders, Secretary

I certify that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting

of August 8, 2018, same having been fully adopted by the Planning Board of Piscataway 
on September 12, 2018.

___________________________________

CAROL A. SAUNDERS, Secretary     
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